  WHOLE FOODS COMMUNITY CO-OP, INC.

Minutes of September 28, 2015, Meeting of Board of Directors
Approved by Board of Directors as amended on October 26, 2015

DATE: 

September 28, 2015

TIME: 

5:30 PM

LOCATION: 
Whole Foods Co-op, 610 East 4th Street, Duluth, MN

Attended by Board members: Carol Andrews, MaryAnn Bernard, Chris Edwardson, Jamie Harvie, Mickey Pearson, Wayne Pulford and Jean Sramek. Also present: General Manager Sharon Murphy and Store Manager Sarah Hannigan.
Motion, seconded and carried is abbreviated as MSC, followed by the names of the maker, second and vote tally. U = unanimous vote.

OPEN SESSION

             President Jean Sramek called the Board meeting to order at 5:35 PM.  Carol was appointed timekeeper.  Board members were prepared, checked in and reviewed Owner linkage including a letter to the Board about parking and pedestrian access at Denfeld and comments from the 2015 Board election.
CONSENT AGENDA

           The Board approved (MSU, Chris, Wayne) the following items on the September 2015 Consent Agenda:

· Important Dates/Board Calendar/Board Assignments 
· Minutes of the August 24, 2015, Board Meeting/open session

· August 2015 Income Statement

· Compliance Report on Policy C8 Governance Investment/Chris
· Compliance Report on Policy B8 Board Logistical Support/Sharon

· Compliance Report on Policy B9 General Manager Succession/Sharon
· Owners Report for September 2015

· 93 Owner applications
· Five requests for a term/transfer of equity (Owner Nos. 15557, 14526, 10326, 6738 and 6299)
REVIEW
          MANAGEMENT REPORT- 

DENFELD – To date, Owner loans: $1,483,500 and Class C equity: $116,500 for a total Owner investment in the Denfeld project of $1,602,500 Sharon reported that construction is on schedule although rains in the last two weeks have delayed exterior brick work and site development; most of the construction contingency has been expended on costs related to soils issues (not contaminants but buried debris), the addition of a back-up generator and LEED-required revisions to HVAC items.  Sharon encouraged the Board to implement a rotating schedule for locations of Board meetings once Denfeld is open.

HILLSIDE – Average daily sales growth in September is 1.5% with a 4% goal; the construction blockade remains (fifth month) on 10th and 14th Avenues East.  The Board reviewed the email from Brand Manager Ali Wade outlining the changes in product lines and promotions to improve sales at Hillside; October will be the first of now quarterly Owner Appreciation Months with a 10% discount; Board President Jean Sramek signed WFC’s application for WIC (Womens, Infants and Children Food Supplement Program) certification.


Sharon reported there was minor damage to Hillside’s roof when a refrigeration unit was dropped several feet from its crane cradle while contractors had removed the unit to repair the roof and then reseal the unit; there were no injuries from this accident; there was a load noise and a lot of dust raised on the sales floor; contractors will be responsible for any needed repairs to the roof and/or to the unit.


Sharon thanked Wayne and MaryAnn for participating in counting Board election ballots on September 25; all candidates have been advised of the results of the election and those results will be announced at the Annual Owners meeting on October 23, 2015, and then on the web site and in the store.  There were 390 valid ballots received (18 paper, 372 on-line); donations in the amount of $390 were distributed to the Duluth Community Garden Program and to the Junior League for their Grand Avenue projects.



As noted in Sharon’s notes from the National Co-op Grocers Fall Meeting, NCG will soon be presenting revised Member Agreements and Sharon will request authorization from our Board President to sign a Member Agreement on behalf of WFC.



The Board confirmed they are not requesting a planning/training retreat date in November but will begin planning for a retreat in January or February 2016.  The Board approved (MSU, Wayne, Carol) renewal of their consultant contract with Cooperative Development Services’ Cooperative Board Leadership Development/CBLD Program.



Sharon reminded the Board that pre-registration for the Annual Owner Dinner is due by October 9; Board members are asked to arrive at the Harborside Room/DECC by 4 PM on Friday, October 23, 2015, in advance of the beginning of the social hour.  One Board member reported a problem with the on-line voting system and another Board member reported a problem with on-line registration for the Annual Owner Meeting; Sharon will follow-up on these concerns.  


The Board agreed to conduct their December 2015 meeting on Monday, December 21, 2015.  Members of the Board Recruitment Committee will conduct Chris Edwardson’s exit interview.  As feasible, Jean recommended adding the time and date for the conference call with the Board’s CBLD consultant to the Important Dates section on the Agenda.


Following review and discussion of the tax implications and rebate options for FY 2015 profit from WFC’s accounts, the Board approved (MSU, Mickey, Wayne) a patronage dividend in the amount of $556,135 (cash portion of the dividend to be paid to eligible Owners will be $111,227) based on profit from operations in FY 2015 (July 1, 2014 – June 30, 2015).  Because WFC made estimated payments for FY 2015, taxes for that period have been overpaid and overpayments of approximately $58,000/Federal and $16,000/MN will be applied to the FY 2016 tax liability.
COMPLIANCE REPORT


Following discussion and barring objections, the Board accepted Carol’s Compliance Report on Policy C6 Officers’ Roles.
GENERAL MANAGER EVALUATION COMMITTEE/GMEC 

Jean reported that she, Carol and Jamie (replacing Chris on GMEC) met with Human Resources Manager Colleen Kelly regarding their process for succession planning for the general manager position.  Jean will write up a recommendation from the GMEC for Board review at the October meeting.

ANNUAL OWNERS MEETING/OCTOBER 23, 2015


Chris will take notes at the Annual Owners Meeting.  The Board discussed the Cooperative Café 
OLD BUSINESS


Discussion of Board Study Projects will be continued to the October agenda.

NEW BUSINESS


The Board approved (MSU, Jamie, Wayne) Chris’ Finance Committee Charter as amended at this meeting.  Sharon will post the Finance Committee Charter on the wiki site.

          Following a written evaluation on process, Jean adjourned this meeting at 7:35 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Sharon Murphy, General Manager

